United Nations A/54/399



Distr.: General 24 September 1999

Original: English

Fifty-fourth session

Agenda item 116 (b)

Human rights questions: human rights questions, including alternative approaches for improving the effective enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms

United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004, and public information activities in the field of human rights

Report of the Secretary-General

Contents

			Paragrapns	Page
I.	Introduction		1	3
II.	Implementation of the Plan of Action for the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education		2–35	3
	A.	Component one: Assessing needs and formulating strategies for human rights education	3	3
	B.	Components two and three: Strengthening international and regional programmes and capacities for human rights education	4–28	3
	C.	Components four and five: Strengthening national and local programmes and capacities for human rights education	29–30	8
	D.	Component six: Coordinated development of materials for human rights education	31–33	10
	E.	Component seven: Strengthening the role of the mass media	34	10
	F.	Component eight: Global dissemination of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights	35	10

III.	Public information activities of the Office of the United Nations High					
	Commissioner for Human Rights		36–57	11		
	A.	Publications programme	36–47	11		
	B.	Use of electronic means	48-51	12		
	C.	External relations programme	52-57	12		
IV.	Activities of the Department of Public Information		58-102	13		
	A.	Print materials and publications	60-65	13		
	B.	Activities of the Dag Hammarskjöld Library	66–68	15		
	C.	Sales and marketing activities	69	15		
	D.	United Nations television and radio	70–74	15		
	E.	Special events	75–76	16		
	F.	Outreach activities to students and educators	77–80	16		
	G.	Human Rights Day and observance of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights	81–84	17		
	H.	United Nations information centres and services	85-102	17		

I. Introduction

1. The present report, submitted in response to General Assembly resolution 53/153 is composed of three sections. Sections II and III refer to the implementation of the Plan of Action for the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education 1995-2004 and public information activities in the field of human rights undertaken by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. Section IV refers to public information activities in the field of human rights undertaken by the Department of Public Information of the United Nations Secretariat.

II. Implementation of the Plan of Action for the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education

Since the fifty-third session of the General Assembly, when the Assembly considered the previous report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of the Plan of Action for the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (A/53/313), the Secretary-General has reported to the Commission on Human Rights on the implementation of the Plan of Action (E/CN.4/1999/87) and on public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights (E/CN.4/1999/86). The Commission, on 28 April 1999, adopted a resolution concerning each of those questions. Further information on activities related to the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education is contained in the report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to the General Assembly at its fifty-fourth session.²

A. Component one: Assessing needs and formulating strategies for human rights education

3. The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights is carrying out a survey of existing programmes, materials and organizations for human rights education at the international, regional, national and local levels. Targeted questionnaires will be sent out in September/October 1999, as a joint effort of the Office and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) to all Decade partners. A related database, which will make the collected information

broadly available through the Web site of the Office, is currently under construction.

B. Components two and three: Strengthening international and regional programmes and capacities for human rights education

1. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

- 4. The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights has continued to disseminate information on the Decade and on human rights education answering related inquiries from interested representatives of Governments, intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, academic institutions, students and other individuals, and organizations. Notes verbales were addressed in June 1999 to all Governments, as were letters to intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, drawing their attention to General Assembly resolution 53/153 and soliciting information on their contribution to its implementation. A specific page concerning the Decade in the Web site of the Office is periodically updated in order to disseminate related information.
- 5. The Office of the High Commissioner has continued its technical cooperation activities aimed at strengthening national capacities in the field of human rights, including human rights education and public information. Details of these activities are provided in the report of the Secretary-General on advisory services and technical cooperation in the field of human rights, submitted to the Commission on Human Rights at its fifty-fifth session (E/CN.4/1999/99), and in the report of the Secretary-General on national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights, submitted to the General Assembly at its fifty-fourth session (A/54/336).
- 6. As indicated in previous reports (see, in particular, E/CN.4/1999/87), the Assisting Communities Together (ACT) project was launched in 1998 to assist organizations and individuals at the local level in carrying out activities aimed at strengthening the promotion and protection of human rights in local communities. In 1998, 69 individual grants totalling approximately US\$ 130,000 were awarded to human rights initiatives in 24 countries. Thanks to additional voluntary contributions received in 1999 from the United Nations Fund for International Partnerships, a second round of ACT project grants will be awarded by

end-1999/beginning 2000. Application materials for the ACT project and a description of the project in English, French and Spanish are available from the Office of the High Commissioner.

- 7. In February 1999, the Office organized the Seventh Workshop on Regional Arrangements for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Asian and Pacific Region. Governmental representatives from 29 countries in the region reaffirmed that, within the regional technical cooperation programme in Asia and the Pacific region, one major area of focus would continue to be human rights education.³ As a follow-up to the Workshop, an intersessional subregional workshop on human rights education in schools and a regional workshop on human rights education are scheduled to be held, respectively, in the Republic of Korea in 1999 and in Japan in early 2000.
- The Office organized jointly with the Council of Europe, the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) and the European Union, a pilot training course for field officers on human rights monitoring in July 1999. In addition, the Office has substantively contributed to several educational activities, such as: (a) international human rights training programmes organized by various institutions (e.g., International Institute for Human Rights, France; International Organization for the Development of Freedom of Education, Switzerland; Canadian Human Rights Foundation; Scuola Superiore S. Anna, Italy; and Essex University, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland); (b) regional conferences (such as the three conferences organized by UNESCO between December 1998 and February 1999 in Africa, Asia and in the Arab region, and an international conference on human rights education in the Asian and Pacific region which gathered together at Osaka, Japan, in November 1998, relevant non-governmental organizations); and (c) special events and other initiatives, such as those highlighted in sections III.C and IV below.

2. United Nations system

- 9. The United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization has been focusing its contribution on three areas, often in close cooperation with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights:
- (a) Strengthening human rights education capacities at the national and regional levels. UNESCO organized in 1998/1999 three regional conferences on human rights education in Africa (Senegal, December 1998), Asia and the Pacific (India, February 1999) and in

- the Arab world (Morocco, February 1999). Letters signed jointly by the High Commissioner for Human Rights and the Director-General of UNESCO were sent to all Governments, calling upon Governments to establish comprehensive, effective and sustainable national plans of action for human rights education (see sect. C below);
- (b) Development of human rights educational materials. These include a manual for human rights education for primary and secondary schools; Human Rights: New Dimensions and Challenges; 14 new linguistic versions of Human Rights: Questions and Answers and Introducing Democracy: 80 Questions and Answers; Access to Human Rights Documentation: Documentation, Bibliographies and Databases on Human Rights; World Directory of Human Rights Research and Training Institutions, 4th edition; Human Rights: Major Human Rights Instruments; Status as at 31 May 1998, and others. Since December 1998, free access to these publications and information on action taken by UNESCO in the field of human rights is also available on-line (see http://www.unesco.org/human rights/index. html);
- (c) Commemoration of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Activities in this area included an awareness campaign with the production of promotional and other materials (posters, calendars, publications etc.), the organization of the panel on the theme "Human rights education: building a universal culture of human rights" (October 1998), and participation in a series of eight regional seminars organized by the Government of France, which concluded in December 1998 with the gathering at UNESCO headquarters of various human rights actors in a meeting to discuss the theme "Human rights at the dawn of the twenty-first century".
- 10. The Department of Political Affairs of the United Nations Secretariat provided extensive information on the programmes carried out by the United Nations peacebuilding support offices in Guatemala, Guinea-Bissau, Haiti, Liberia and Sierra Leone. Recent activities of the United Nations Mission for the Verification of Human Rights in Guatemala (MINUGUA) include the production, also in indigenous languages, of radio spots and posters on the occasion of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights; the dissemination of documents, such as a global agreement on human rights, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and human rights reports; and participation in related public events organized by universities, human rights organizations and

the media. In Guinea-Bissau, the United Nations Peacebuilding Support Office (UNOGBIS) assisted Movement of Civil Society in organizing a conference on national reconciliation, which was attended by 300 representatives from all sectors of society. UNOGBIS has been working with the National Electoral Commission on awareness of election procedures, and is currently advising the Government on the possible establishment of a national plan of action for human rights which would include an educational component. The International Civilian Mission in Haiti (MICIVIH) developed a broad campaign on the occasion of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, including painting competitions for children, a travelling exhibition on the Declaration and on the history of human rights in Haiti, debates, film shows, dance and theatrical events, and the dissemination of publications and documents. Regular, ongoing educational activities of MICIVIH include radio broadcasts, and the convening of conferences and seminars for specific professional groups or on selected issues. The UNOL has focused on capacity-building activities vis-à-vis national institutions, such as the Liberia Commission on Human Rights or the National Police Academy, and on advising the Government on the ratification of major human rights treaties.

- 11. The contribution of the Department of Public Information of the United Nations Secretariat to human rights education and public information is described in section IV below. The United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) is involved in activities geared towards the promotion of the right of human beings to a safe and healthy environment, which is intertwined with the realization of the right to life, the right to health, the right to safe and healthy working conditions and the right to adequate housing and food. While developing education in environmental matters, UNEP also promotes the empowerment of citizens and their participation in government decision-making.
- 12. The major current related projects of the United Nations Interregional Crime and Justice Research Institute include the promotion, through the publication of related guidelines for practitioners and other reference material, of the use of probation as an alternative to imprisonment, while addressing the human rights of convicted persons and more human forms of sanctioning; trafficking in human beings, forced labour and sexual exploitation, including participation in a global programme against trafficking in human beings (jointly promoted with the Centre for International Crime Prevention at Vienna); and

public awareness activities concerning the rights of victims of crime and persons belonging to minorities.

13. From 1 February to 12 March 1999, the United Nations University organized a six-week pilot international human rights course addressing, *inter alia*, economic and political issues, international human rights in the post-cold war world and refugees and human rights. Human rights will be included in the future international courses to be organized by the University (see the related Web site at http://www.

unu.edu/ic/spring99/index.htm).

14. The World Food Programme (WFP) produced in December 1998 a brochure on human rights which is available in Arabic, English, French and Spanish and which highlights the role of food aid in relation to the promotion and protection of human rights, both in development and emergency situations, and the related work of WFP.

3. Other international organizations

- 15. The Council of Europe published in June 1999 a preliminary survey of human rights education and training in the member States of the Council of Europe and States with special guest status, prepared in consultation with the Office of the High Commissioner as a contribution to the survey being conducted by the Office and UNESCO (see sect. A above).
- 16. The International Criminal Police Organization (Interpol) is promoting human rights within its member States in three areas: the development of an international code of police ethics, in particular with respect to processing of personal data; the promotion of human rights training in police academies; and the collection and provision to United Nations bodies of information on slavery and similar practices.

4. Human rights institutes

17. The annual meeting of directors of human rights institutes convened by UNESCO with the active involvement of the Office of the High Commissioner was held in Paris on 20 and 21 September 1999, and was expected to be attended by over 40 human rights institutes and UNESCO chairs from all over the world. The 1999 meeting was to focus on the following areas: national strategies for human rights education; the relationship between peace and human rights; and the establishment of an effective networking system among the various institutes.

5. Non-governmental organizations

- 18. The Office of the High Commissioner has continued to assist and support human rights education programmes by non-governmental organizations through the provision of advice and publications (see sect. III below). Several international non-governmental organizations in consultative status with the Economic and Social Council have informed the Office of their contribution to the implementation of General Assembly resolution 53/153 as set out below.
- 19. The Asian Institute of Human Rights Education, which was established to achieve the goals of the Decade, organized in 1998/1999 conferences which were attended by about 4,000 participants from several states of India. With various universities, it has developed postgraduate courses for human rights education, organized commemorations for International Human Rights Day, convened conferences and teacher training seminars, and developed related materials. In the remaining years of the Decade, the Institute is planning to focus on the following activities and themes: promoting human rights in tribal districts; empowerment of women and protection of children's rights; education, vocational training, health, nutrition, mother and child care; the problem of child prostitution; and human rights education in schools and colleges for students and teachers. The Institute is associated with the activities of the National Human Rights Commission.
- 20. The Association for World Education has been active in the following areas: human rights and popular participation; human rights and the right to development; and human rights and conflict transformation. The Association of World Citizens has been working with teachers on human rights pedagogies and has been promoting human rights education through articles, by means of both the Internet and handbooks. The Australian Catholic Social Justice Council advises the Roman Catholic bishops of Australia on social justice issues in Australia and overseas; undertakes research and advocacy on such issues; educates the Catholic community about the Church's social justice teachings; and facilitates the development of social justice networks within the Catholic Church. It works with community-based groups. In 1998, the Council produced and distributed a kit containing the text of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and other materials promoting human rights, and organized related events in schools.
- 21. The Catholic International Office provided information about the activities of its affiliate national

- organizations in Angola, Bolivia, Haiti and Venezuela. For example, in Venezuela, the organization is focusing on the rights of the child through educational activities oriented towards the participation of children in society (e.g., children's parliamentary assemblies within schools, in the work of local authorities and at the national level); the development of materials to enable children and youth to learn about their rights; and the training of police with regard to the rights of the child. The Andean Commission of Jurists advised that, in May 1998, a human rights database in Spanish (the Net of Andean Judicial Information, http://www.cajpe.org.pe/RIJ) was launched, with the support of the Office of the High Commissioner. The Web site contains information on the judicial systems of the region, a compilation of international human rights instruments, jurisprudence of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights and international treaty-based bodies, and legislation of the Andean countries. A CD-ROM has also been produced. The Andean Commission of Jurists cooperates with the Constitutional Court of Bolivia on, inter alia, the application of international human rights law in Constitutional Tribunal sentences. The Andean Commission of Jurists works with the Defensorías del Pueblo (People's Advocates) of the Andean region, and has produced an on-line bulletin containing information on their functions with regard to the protection of human rights.
- 22. The organization Darbar-e-Chishtia Complex advised that it has undertaken programmes concerning illiteracy, health-care awareness and the alleviation of poverty. It is concentrating on raising awareness of women's human rights and the plight of orphans. It has distributed publications on human rights obtained from the United Nations Information Centre at Dhaka. The Federation of Cuban Women provides information about women's rights and educates people in this regard. It publishes a magazine intended to make women aware of their rights, including sexual and reproductive rights. It is also implementing a project on orientational houses for women and their children, which offers free counselling. There are at present 173 houses of orientation in the country. In order to promote knowledge and understanding of women's human rights, the organization works with the media. In 1999, the Federation, the National Union of Cuban Writers and Artists and Cuban television, developed a weekly television programme about women's human rights, "Our View". In April 1999, the Federation organized in conjunction with the Government of Cuba, a national seminar to review and assess the implementation of the National Plan of Action of the Cuban Republic in

pursuance of the Fourth World Conference on Women: Action for Equality, Development and Peace.

- 23. Since 1997, the International Federation of ACAT (Action of Christians for the Abolition of Torture) has developed an annual human rights training programme for African trainers and activist non-governmental organizations. In addition, affiliates of the International Federation organize local human rights education projects for children in primary and secondary schools and for adults (in parishes, professional groups, women's associations etc.). The International Alliance of Women organizes briefings for its affiliates on the Commission on Human Rights and its Subcommission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights and circulates information on the two bodies through its International Women's News quarterly. The International Alliance has disseminated the text of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights in various languages, obtained from the Web site of the Office of the High Commissioner. Other areas of work include the rights of the child, contemporary forms of slavery, trafficking in women and children as well as their sexual exploitation, and religious fundamentalism (since the Alliance believes that fundamentalism weakens the position of women and children).
- The International Baccalaureate Office is an educational non-governmental organization devoted to promoting peace, human rights and intercultural understanding through international education programmes for children aged from 3 to 19 years. It has approximately 950 member schools affiliated with its human rights programme which seeks to remove barriers and to cultivate in students a spirit of multicultural awareness. Its curricula are aimed at promoting understanding among nations and religious groups and furthering the activities of the United Nations for the promotion of peace. The International Council of Nurses (ICN), which gathers together 122 national organizations, has developed and disseminated position statements, guidelines and publications in English, French and Spanish on health and human rights. The International Council participates in meetings organized by the United Nations concerning economic and cultural rights, elimination of discrimination against women, and rights of the child and indigenous peoples, and informs its affiliates accordingly.
- 25. In 1999, the International Movement for Fraternal Union among Races and Peoples has been preparing a training session on the resolution of ethnic conflicts, targeting professionals and activists from regions experiencing such conflicts. International Pen (Writers in Prison Committee) raises awareness of the plight of writers

- and journalists who are persecuted for their writings, and monitors and reports about the situation of writers and journalists who are either in prison or on trial and lodges interventions with relevant national authorities and United Nations organs, calling for an investigation into specific cases. In 1999, four new national affiliates have been established in France, Italy, the Italian-Swiss border area and Australia.
- Médecins du monde organized in 1998 a photo exhibition to alert the international community to the life conditions of Afghan women; the exhibition travelled to 32 cities. In addition, it administers in Haiti a medical and psychological programme of support to victims of human rights violations, which includes training sessions on, inter alia, legal aid, conflict resolution and medical knowledge. Médecins sans frontieres is to discuss the question of its contribution to human rights education during the meeting of the directors of the national sections in September 1999. The Medical Women's International Association runs programmes for the education of women and adolescents in matters of health care, family planning, safe motherhood and literacy in Africa, Latin America and Asia. For instance, in Bombay, India, it runs a health clinic for women and children where free medication and family planning advice is given. In 1998, an adult literacy programme for women currently attending an AIDS programme at the clinic was initiated. The Bombay clinic intends to hold a street play depicting the advantages of literacy, and to create audio-visual aids on the advantages on health care for mothers and their children.
- The World Alliance of Reformed Churches advised that the twenty-third General Council of the Alliance, held in Hungary in 1997, reiterated its commitment to human rights and mandated the general secretariat to provide timely information regarding human rights concerns to member churches and assist them in appropriate education and advocacy measures. The Alliance published a booklet entitled An Ecumenical Invitation to the Churches to Commemorate the Fiftieth Anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, jointly developed with the World Council of Churches and the Lutheran World Federation. The focus of the booklet is on religious tolerance and freedom of religion; human rights of women; racism; impunity and truth, justice and reconciliation; economic, social and cultural rights; and rights of indigenous peoples and uprooted people. The World Confederation of Teachers has been promoting among teachers the question of the role of teachers in the promotion of respect for human rights and tolerance.

28. The educational activities of the World Organization against Torture include the dissemination of information about human rights violations (through its urgent appeals programme, the promotion of research, and the preparation of reports on country and thematic situations and individual cases related to the human rights of children and women that are submitted to competent United Nations bodies) and the training of human rights activists (through the organization of internships for graduate and postgraduate students and training sessions in various regions and at Geneva). In 1997, the World Organization (in cooperation with the International Federation of Human Rights Leagues, instituted the Observatory of Human Rights Defenders which presented a report on its activities to the Commission on Human Rights at its fifty-fourth session.

C. Components four and five: Strengthening national and local programmes and capacities for human rights education

- 29. The Plan of Action for the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education provides for the establishment, upon the initiative of Governments or other relevant institutions, of a national committee for human rights education, which should include a broad coalition of governmental and non-governmental actors and should be responsible for developing and implementing a comprehensive, effective and sustainable national plan of action for human rights education, in coordination with regional and international organizations. This should constitute an integral part of the overall national plan of action for human rights, when applicable. The Office of the High Commissioner has developed guidelines for such national plans of action (A/52/469/Add.1 Add.1/Corr.1), which were forwarded by the High Commissioner and the Director-General of UNESCO to all Heads of Government in September 1998.
- 30. As at December 1998, the following had reported on related initiatives: Algeria, Argentina, Austria, Canada, Chad, Chile, Croatia, Cyprus, Cuba, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Fiji, France, Germany, Ghana, the Holy See, India, Ireland, Italy, Japan, the Republic of Korea, Malta, Mexico, Morocco, the Netherlands, Nigeria, Norway, the Philippines, Peru, Romania, the Sudan, Sweden, Switzerland, Tunisia, Turkey, Ukraine, Uzbekistan and Venezuela. The following information was forwarded to the Office of the High Commissioner between January and August 1999:

- Australia. In December 1998, a national committee for human rights education was established, bringing together the expertise of business, community organizations and the Government in an endeavour to enhance human rights education in the country. The Government provided seed funding for the Committee, whose work plan is focused, inter alia, on: the elaboration of a comprehensive audit of existing initiatives and of the current needs of the Australian community; the development of a national action plan for human rights education; the provision, in consultation with education delivery agencies, of assistance to human rights education programmes in selected areas; the development of communication strategies for human rights education; cooperation with international agencies and counterparts in other countries; the development of effective partnerships among governmental, business and community sectors; and monitoring and evaluation
- (b) **Belarus**. A national plan for human rights education covering the period 1999-2004 has been adopted. The plan, which is focused on the school system, is aimed at: disseminating the International Bill of Human Rights, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, the law of the Republic of Belarus on the rights of the child, and other national and international instruments; incorporating different forms of education and information on the international human rights instruments into curricular and extracurricular activities; developing and publishing textbooks and teachers' guides; analysing new educational technologies and national and international experience in human rights education; and furthering cooperation in the above-mentioned areas with the United Nations, OSCE and the Council of Europe;
- (c) **Cameroon**. The Government is favourable towards the integration of a national plan for human rights education and information into the overall national action plan for human rights, which is currently being developed with the assistance of the Office of the High Commissioner;
- (d) Canada. On the occasion of the fiftieth Anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the federal Department of Canadian Heritage, in partnership with provincial ministries of education and non-governmental organizations, carried out several human rights awareness campaigns and programmes aimed at all ages. Human rights education is also a regular part of the work of the Canadian Human Rights Commission;
- (e) Cape Verde. The Government requested technical assistance from the Office of the High

Commissioner for the development of an overall national plan for human rights, which would include a national plan for human rights education and information;

- (f) Central African Republic. The Ministry of Justice, in close cooperation with the United Nations Mission in the Central African Republic (MINURCA), organized in May/June 1999 a national seminar on the impact of human rights in the national reconstruction process, as a means of facilitating the development of a national plan of action for human rights education and promotion;
- (g) **Croatia**. The national programme for human rights education, developed by the Croatian National Committee for Human Rights Education, is composed of two sections. The first part is targeting pre-school education, lower and higher school classes and all types of secondary schools. Following a cross-curricular approach, human rights and civic education topics have been integrated into all suitable school subjects, and various extracurricular and non-school activities have been envisaged. Teaching aids are being prepared, and training for teachers and teacher's trainers is being organized. The second part of the programme includes a strategy for the university system, for the education of adults and a media component. In July 1999, the draft national programme was circulated for comment to non-governmental organizations, associations of national minorities, legal experts and international and regional agencies. The final version is expected to be published by end-1999);
- (h) **Denmark**. The Ministry of Education, together with the Danish Centre for Human Rights, has implemented a plan of action for human rights education in schools and for youth which includes a variety of projects on human rights in schools, educational resource centres and teacher training institutions. In December 1998, the Ministry of Education, in cooperation with the Danish Centre for Human Rights and the National Commission for UNESCO, organized an international conference on human rights education, which gathered together teachers at all levels of education;
- (i) **Ecuador**. The Government is receiving technical assistance from the Office of the High Commissioner for the development of an overall national plan for human rights, which will include a national plan for human rights education and information;
- (j) **El Salvador**. In April 1999, a national committee for human rights education was established, with the objective of formulating and implementing a national plan of action for human rights education. The

- Committee is composed of representatives of the Ministry of Education, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Procuraduría para la Defensa de los Derechos Humanos and the Executive Technical Unit of the Coordinating Commission of the Justice Sector. It is envisaged that other governmental institutions, non-governmental organizations and relevant individuals will also be called upon to join the Committee. Local offices of the High Commissioner, UNESCO and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) will provide support to the Committee in the development of the plan;
- (k) Guatemala. The Ministry of Education elaborated textbooks for human rights education in schools and developed related training for its staff and courses by correspondence for adults. The Presidential Commission of Human Rights developed several human rights publications, seminars and radio programmes, and is establishing a documentation centre and developing a training programme for the Commission's personnel and judges and lawyers. The Procuraduría de los Derechos Humanos, together with the Ministry of Education, is undertaking to integrate human rights education at the primary school level and is implementing three specific training programmes targeting community leaders, public officials and the staff of the Procuraduría. At the university level, training of professors, development of post-graduate programmes, establishment of human rights chairs and related activities have been undertaken, under the coordination of the Consejo Superior Universitario Centroamericano. Most of the activities mentioned were carried out with the support of UNESCO, the Office of the High Commissioner, the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), the European Union and the Danish International Development Agency;
- Guyana. From 1994 to 1997, the National Centre for Educational Resource and Development of the Ministry of Education, the Guyana Human Rights Association and Amnesty International/Guyana Section developed jointly the programme on human rights education for citizenship, which is intended for primary and secondary schools. The aims of the programme were the training of teachers and other school personnel, the development of a curriculum and materials, and sensitization of parents and the general public about human rights education. In 1999, the Teachers' Manual for Caribbean Schools, developed within the programme, was published and launched during the First Caribbean Human Rights Education Conference for Chief Education Officers and Curriculum Specialists, held in Trinidad and Tobago in April 1999;

- (m) Iran, Islamic Republic of. In collaboration with UNDP and the Office of the High Commissioner, the Faculty of Law and Political Science of the University of Tehran is implementing a project for strengthening national capacities in human rights research and training through, *inter alia*, the involvement of faculty members, students and university graduates. It is expected that one result will be the issuance of a volume of literature on various crucial human rights subjects. The Government also provided information about educational programmes carried out by non-governmental organizations (in particular, the Network of Women Non-Governmental Organizations) and about courses for lawyers, judges and law enforcement officials organized by the judiciary branch and the Islamic Human Rights Commission;
- (n) Japan. The Government has continued the implementation of the National Plan of Action which was announced in 1997. In July 1998, the Ministerial Liaison Council for Training related to Human Rights Education was established to promote the exchange of information on training programmes and materials among ministries and agencies. Major efforts are being undertaken at the prefectural level. According to a survey undertaken in 1998, six prefectures had already formulated a local action plan related to the Decade and 20 were considering the formulation of such plans;
- (o) **Jordan**. The Prime Minister informed the Office of the High Commissioner that Jordan had created a national committee for education in human rights, which is entrusted with the development of a national plan. Jordanian non-governmental organizations active in the human rights field constitute half of the membership of the committee:
- (p) **Portugal**. A national commission for the commemoration of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and for the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education was created pursuant to a resolution adopted by the Council of Ministers in April 1998. The commission is composed of representatives of Parliament, the Ombudsman's office, various governmental departments and all major national human rights nongovernmental organizations. In addition to the commemoration of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration, the commission is developing a plan of activities aimed at ensuring the adequate implementation of the activities for the Decade at the national level;
- (q) **San Marino**. The Government distributed, in December 1998, a copy of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights to each secondary school student in the

- country. It has also financially contributed to the project of the Office of the High Commissioner for the global dissemination of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which constitutes one of the objectives of the Decade (see sect. F below);
- on human rights education in schools, at the university level and for armed forces and police officials. Recent activities concerning the formal education system include, among others, the human rights Olympiad for secondary schools, the development and adaptation of methodological guides for teachers (e.g., First steps, a guide developed by Amnesty International and endorsed by the Ministry of Education), the organization of seminars for methodologists and teachers of civic education, and training courses for teachers organized by the Human Rights Department of the Comenius University of Bratislava;
- (s) **Turkey**. The National Committee on Human Rights Education adopted in July 1999 an action plan which is focused on human rights education at the school and university levels and on the training of law enforcement officials. A circular was issued by the Prime Minister in August 1999 to ensure implementation of the plan. The ministries of national education, interior and justice will report periodically on this issue to the Human Rights Coordinating High Council.

D. Component six: Coordinated development of materials for human rights education

31. Work has continued on the six training packages for human rights monitors, judges and lawyers, prison officials, primary and secondary schoolteachers, journalists and national and local non-governmental organizations. In the development of these materials, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights works in close cooperation with relevant experts and organizations. Most advanced are the training package for human rights monitors and the training package for prison officials, which are being finalized and will be ready for printing by the end of 1999. The training package for judges and lawyers is under final revision, and will be completed by early 2000. The training packages for primary and secondary schoolteachers, national and local non-governmental organizations and journalists will be reviewed by experts meeting during coming months.

- 32. The Office of the High Commissioner has continued to publish human rights materials (see the addendum to the present report) and to disseminate them among governmental and non-governmental organizations. In January 1999, a new series was launched within the framework of the Decade; detailed information is provided in paragraph 44 below.
- 33. The Office is collecting materials about human rights education produced at the international, regional, national and local levels. This collection is available for consultation in the Office.

E. Component seven: Strengthening the role of the mass media

34. The Office of the High Commissioner is working on a training package for journalists (see sect. D above) to increase the incorporation by the media of human rights information and public education into their work; in this regard, cooperation with the International Federation of Journalists has been developed. Media activities undertaken by the Department of Public Information are highlighted in sect. IV below.

F. Component eight: Global dissemination of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights

35. As previously reported, on 10 December 1998, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights launched a new Web site section comprising more than 250 national and local language versions of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. This new section can be accessed at http://www.unhchr.ch/udhr/index.htm. In 1999, 20 new versions have been made available and the first revision of the entire section, which incorporates comments received from various partners, has been undertaken, thanks to the continuous financial support of the Government of San Marino. The Office is continuing the production of versions in indigenous and minority languages.

III. Public information activities of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

A. Publications programme

36. A complete list of all of the publications prepared by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights is contained in the addendum to the present report. Publications produced or planned for publication in 1999 are described below.

1. Fact-sheet Series

- 37. The Fact-sheet Series consists of booklets directed at a non-specialized audience, addressing various aspects of United Nations activities in the field of human rights. Fact-sheets are published in the six official languages of the United Nations and distributed throughout the world free of charge. The Office of the High Commissioner is currently downloading the entire text of all fact-sheets into its home page on the Internet.
- 38. Fact-sheet No. 26, *The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention*, is planned for publication and new linguistic versions in Chinese, French, Russian and Spanish of revision of Fact-sheet No. 6, *Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances*, have been issued.

2. Professional Training Series

- 39. The Professional Training Series is designed primarily to provide support to the training activities carried out by the Office under its programme of technical cooperation in the field of human rights, and to assist other organizations involved in human rights education for professional groups.
- 40. Professional Training Series No. 5, Human Rights and Law Enforcement: A Manual on Human Rights Training for the Police, and its pocket guide (No. 5/Add. 1), International Human Rights Standards for Law Enforcement: A Pocket Book on Human Rights for the Police, have been issued in French and Spanish. Professional Training Series No. 6, Human Rights Training: A Guide to Human Rights Training for Adult Professionals, is planned for publication before the end of 1999.
- 41. The Office, in collaboration with the International Training Centre of the International Labour Organization (ILO) at Turin, Italy, has developed the *Training Package on Human Rights Treaty Reporting*, which is composed of three distinctive elements: a manual, a trainer's guide and a pocket guide. The package has been published in English, French and Spanish.

3. Human Rights Study Series

42. Studies and reports in the Human Rights Study Series are issued as United Nations sales publications on selected human rights topics, prepared by experts of the Commission on Human Rights and the Subcommission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights. Since the submission of the previous report to the General Assembly, No. 9 Internally Displaced Persons: Compilation and Analysis of Legal Norms, has been published in English. Additional funds are being sought to finance its translation and publication in the other official languages of the United Nations.

4. Fiftieth Anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, 1998: basic information kits

43. The series of basic information kits issued in connection with the commemoration of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights were intended as a working tool for agencies, programmes, non-governmental organizations and national institutions, as well as individuals. Basic information kits were published in English, French and Spanish and distributed throughout the world free of charge. In the period under review, the most recent basic information kit, No. 4, *Human Rights Education: Lessons for Life*, has been published in English and Spanish. The French translation is forthcoming.

5. United Nations decades

44. A new series related to United Nations decades has been started. So far, all related publications have been developed within the framework of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education: No. 1, *United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education (1995-2004)*, a booklet compiled from the texts of the international Plan of Action for the Decade and of the guidelines for national plans of action for human rights education, has been published in the six official languages of the United Nations; No. 2, *Human Rights Education and Human Rights Treaties*, has been published in Arabic, English and Chinese; and No. 3, *The Right to Human Rights Education*, a compilation of the full texts of or excerpts from international and regional instruments pertaining to human rights education, is currently being printed.

6. Periodicals

45. A quarterly review of the work of the Office, entitled *Human Rights*, is being published. The articles, written in English and French, provide a window into the various

areas of the work of the Office, including the activities of the High Commissioner, treaty bodies, special procedures, field offices, technical cooperation, research and information. In the period under review, No. 3 (summer 1998) and No. 4 (autumn 1998) have been published.

7. Ad hoc publications

46. Two ad hoc publications are being issued: The Family in International and Regional Human Rights Instruments and Benchmarks on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.

8. Promotional material

47. Within the framework of a joint project with UNESCO for the dissemination of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Office published a poster containing the text of the Universal Declaration and a drawing illustrating each article of the document. The poster is available in English, French and Spanish.

B. Use of electronic means

- 48. Significant achievements have been made with regard to the publication of documents and other information on the Web site of the Office. Since the launch of the Web site on 10 December 1996 (www.unhchr.ch), the average use of the site has increased to 20,000 visits a week. In March 1999 and April 1999, approximately 1.5 million documents per month were accessed.
- 49. Four databases are now fully operational: (a) the treaty bodies database, with a total of 9,400 full text documents available for public access; (b) the Charterbased bodies database, containing most human rights documents issued since 1994 by the General Assembly, the Commission on Human Rights and its Subcommission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights (formerly known as the Subcommission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities), in English, French and Spanish, a total of 11,750 documents available through the Web site; (c) the press database, containing, inter alia, all human rights press releases issued by the Department of Public Information; and (d) the statements database, providing access to public statements delivered by major United Nations human rights officials, as well as governmental representatives.
- 50. The six-week session of the Commission on Human Rights in 1999 was broadcast live on the World Wide Web. All public meetings were made available on the Internet by means of the English audio channel.

51. The reproduction of the Web site in a CD-ROM format in April 1999 has increased the availability of electronic information for partners in countries which do not have Internet access or in which such access is very limited.

C. External relations programme

1. Briefings

52. The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights organizes briefings on United Nations activities in the field of human rights and on specific human rights issues for students, diplomats, journalists, public officials, professors and non-governmental organizations. It also provides staff for the briefings organized by the Department of Public Information.

2. Exhibitions and human rights observances

- 53. In the context of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration on Human Rights, the Office increased significantly its involvement in external relations activities, such as exhibits, round-table meetings and stands.
- 54. On 10 December 1998, the Department of Public Information and the Office organized a number of activities at the Palais des Nations for the commemoration of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, including an exhibit of paintings by William Wilson illustrating the articles of the Universal Declaration. A videolink with New York to broadcast live the commemoration of the fiftieth anniversary was organized at the Palais Wilson. The exhibit, "Human Rights Awardees", was inaugurated to honour past and present recipients of the Human Rights Prize. On 11 December 1998, as a follow-up to a human rights drawing competition for children launched in August 1998, all participants were invited to the Palais Wilson for an informal ceremony.
- 55. In the first half of 1999, the Office organized five exhibits. Together with the World Intellectual Property Organization, it organized the exhibit "Freedom" by the Romanian artist Emanuela Lucaci, displayed from 22 March to 16 April 1999 during the fifty-fifth session of the Commission on Human Rights. The exhibit entitled "Amandla Awethu: African-Americans and African Solidarity" was organized by the Office and the Permanent Mission of the United States of America. Devoted to an important chapter in the history of human rights, the

exhibit, displayed at the Palais des Nations from 20 to 29 April 1999, celebrated the struggle against apartheid in South Africa. From 26 April to 14 May 1999, in cooperation with the Canton of Geneva, the exhibit "Les Droits de l'Homme: un regard d'artiste" was displayed at the Palais Wilson. An exhibit dedicated to the International Day for the Victims of Torture (26 June 1999) was displayed at the Palais des Nations from 21 June to 2 July 1999 and at the Palais Wilson from 5 to 16 July 1999. An exhibit on the theme "Extreme poverty around the world" with works by the Italian painter Trento Longaretti was displayed, in cooperation with the Permanent Mission of Italy, at the Palais des Nations from 5 to 16 July and from 20 July to 6 August 1999. Finally, an exhibit of children drawings has been scheduled for the tenth anniversary of the Convention on the Rights of the Child in November 1999.

3. Fellowship programme

56. In 1998, the human rights fellowship programme (see General Assembly resolution 926 (X) of 14 December 1955) was devoted, as in past years, to the training of public officials on reporting under international human rights treaties. The programme was carried out from 26 October to 6 November 1998 at the premises of the United Nations Staff College project at Turin, Italy. Twenty-six participants from Azerbaijan, Bangladesh, China, the Gambia, Georgia, Indonesia, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Latvia, Saudi Arabia, Sri Lanka, the United Republic of Tanzania, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zambia attended the programme.

4. Internship programme

57. During the reporting period, the Office offered internships to graduate students to enable them to gain first-hand knowledge of United Nations action and procedures in the field of human rights, through active participation in the work of the institution. No funding has been made available by the United Nations for the programme. The lack of funds to support interns has resulted in particularly low participation by students from developing countries; there is an urgent need for funding such candidates.

IV. Activities of the Department of Public Information

- 58. The Department of Public Information continued to initiate and coordinate activities within the framework of the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights and the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education, 1995-2004. The multimedia approach of the Department strives to ensure effective coverage of United Nations human rights activities, as well as the distribution of relevant human rights information material throughout the world. This work is also being carried out within the framework of three other ongoing decades: the Third Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination, 1993-2002; the International Decade of the World's Indigenous People, 1995-2004; and the United Nations Decade for the Eradication of Poverty, 1997-2006.
- 59. Besides its mandate in the area of human rights, the Department carries out mandated programmes in such related areas as social, cultural and economic rights, the rights of specific groups, and other major issues including, *inter alia*, the question of Palestine, self-determination, decolonization and the advancement of women. The Department's related activities are reported to the General Assembly on a regular basis and to other intergovernmental bodies in connection with each specific area or issue.

A. Print materials and publications

- 60. The multimedia approach of the Department includes the production of printed materials regarding United Nations work in the field of human rights. These materials are produced in various languages and disseminated mainly through the network of 67 United Nations information centres and services and the eight United Nations offices throughout the world. The material is also disseminated electronically and is available on the World Wide Web on the United Nations home page in English, French and Spanish. The multimedia approach also entails radio and television programmes; press conferences, press briefings and special events; exhibits; special media outreach activities; activities with educational organizations and non-governmental organizations; and public services for visitors and enquiries.
- 61. The report submitted by the Secretary-General to the Commission on Human Rights at its fifty-fifth session (E/CN.4/1999/86) elaborates the numerous activities undertaken by the Department for the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Among those activities, the Department released first an interim and then a final press kit which contained the following backgrounders, all produced in English and French and

- made available in Spanish on the Internet: The Universal Declaration of Human Rights: A Magna Carta for All Humanity (DPI/1937/A); Indigenous People: Challenges facing the International Community (DPI/1937/B); Human Rights in Action: Monitoring Compliance through Treaty Bodies and Special Rapporteurs (DPI/1937/C); Mary Robinson Biographical Note (DPI/1937/D); Speech of Ms. Mary Robinson: Realizing Human Rights: "Taking Hold of It Boldly and Duly" (DPI/1937/E); The Right to Development (DPI/1937/F); UDHR Illuminates Global Pluralism, SG Speech at Tehran University (DPI/1937/G), all released in March 1998; Human Rights in Action: Field Operations (DPI/1937/H); UN Action to Combat Intolerance and Racism (DPI/1937/I); Education: A Tool for the Elimination of Human Rights Violations (DPI/1937/J), all published in November 1998; and Human Rights Defenders — the Front Line Struggle for Human Rights, produced in English in December 1998. A quiz game to test students' knowledge of human rights and entitled The UN at Your Fingertips: Questions and Answers (DPI/1945) was reprinted in English and French in November 1998; a brochure, UDHR 50th Anniversary (DPI/1967), based on the Department's 1997 exhibit on the Universal Declaration, was produced in English in August 1998 and French and Spanish in October 1998, and reprinted in English in November 1998; and a human rights fact-sheet, Fifty Years of Human Rights (DPI/1937/L) was issued in English.
- 62. The Department also produced print materials to raise awareness of related issues. These included brochures, special press releases, booklets and fact-sheets. Some of the products were: End Discrimination Against Women (DPI/1995/Rev.2), a brochure reprinted in English in November 1998; Convention on the Rights of the Child (DPI/1101/Rev.1), reprinted in English in November 1998; Poverty: An Obstacle to Human Rights (DPI/2015), a factsheet released in English, French and Spanish in May 1999; Women 2000 (DPI/2035), a press kit cover printed in English in June 1999 and French and Spanish in July 1999; HIV/AIDS: More Than a Health Crisis (DPI/2038), a brochure released in English in June 1999 and in French in July 1999; and International Decade for the World's Indigenous People (DPI/2066), a kit cover printed in English in August 1999.
- 63. The *UN Chronicle* covered a variety of human rights topics. In Issue No. 4 (1998), "Human Rights ... human wrongs" was the focus of the cover story. In separate articles, Nobel laureates Nadine Gordimer (Literature), M. F. Perutz (Chemistry), John Polanyi (Chemistry) and Desmond Tutu (Peace) reflected on the Universal

Declaration of Human Rights. In "First Person", the Chairman of the thirty-first session of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law spoke with reference to article 19 of the Universal Declaration. The Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Human Rights in Cambodia wrote about the economic and social rights set forth in the Declaration. Judge C. F. Amerasinghe of the United Nations Administrative Tribunal wrote about article 8 as it refers to international civil servants. The subject of development assistance and human rights was discussed by a former member of the New Zealand Parliament. Two articles focused on the rights of the child, and two others dealt with article 25, on the elderly, and article 16 (3), on the family, specifically battery at home.

- 64. In Issue No. 1 (1999), human rights questions on the agenda of the Third Committee of the General Assembly were addressed, including the commemoration by the Assembly of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration. An article on the right to development reflected recent discussions by the General Assembly. Another article reported on the resolutions on human rights situations adopted by the Assembly. In Issue No. 2 (1999), the main focus was on the situation in Kosovo, including an article in which the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights spoke on the human rights violations in that country. A non-governmental organization wrote about human rights violations suffered by refugees. The article "Lessons from Nuremberg" reflected on the start of the international human rights movement.
- 65. Africa Recovery, vol. 12, No. 4 (April 1999), highlighted human rights abuses in Sierra Leone in a story focusing on a 17-year-old boy called Sheku who had both his hands cut off with a machete, one of the thousands of victims of atrocities committed by rebels of the Revolutionary United Front. Work is being carried out on a briefing paper on violence against African women, which will emphasize the causes of the violence and contain recommendations for dealing with the problem. The Yearbook of the United Nations provides comprehensive and in-depth coverage of human rights issues in a separate three-chapter section. It covers a range of issues, including human rights violations, implementation of the International Covenants on human rights, and ways that the Organization continues to promote and protect human rights. The work of the Commission on Human Rights and its Subcommission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights is covered in depth, as is related action by the General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council. Summaries are made of reports by the United

Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, special rapporteurs, independent experts and special representatives. Coverage of the United Nations Decade for Human Rights Education focuses mainly on the implementation of the Plan of Action for the Decade.

B. Activities of the Dag Hammarskjöld Library

- 66. The Dag Hammarskjöld Library, through its significant Internet presence, intensified its efforts to keep researchers throughout the world informed of the most recent documentation available in the area of human rights. The United Nations system pathfinder (www.un.org/Depts/dhl/ pathfind/frame/start.htm) was added to the Web site of the Library in April 1999. It highlights the most recent material published in the area of human rights, such as bibliographies and compilations of conventions.
- 67. The UN-I-QUE database (www.un.org/Depts/dhl/unique), updated on a daily basis, alerts researchers to the most recent reports (reports of special rapporteurs as well as annual and sessional reports of human rights bodies) issued by the Organization. The research guide (www.un.org/Depts/dhl/resguide), updated on a regular basis, incorporates a special chapter on human rights, which enumerates the bodies working in the area of human rights and guides researchers in accessing the output of those bodies. The on-line Internet tutorial (intranet/dpi/dhl/cybseek/), designed to provide a platform for beginners on the Internet, was added to the Web site of the Library in June 1999. It contains recommendations for effective search strategies in the area of human rights.
- 68. In addition to its regular Internet training courses, the Library continued to offer and provide to staff and delegates its training course specifically designed to facilitate access to human rights resources on the Internet. The Library also continued to acquire and index United Nations and non- United Nations material on human rights. Pursuant to a request by the Library, partners in its network of depository libraries organized activities to mark the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and Human Rights Day.

C. Sales and marketing activities

69. As part of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the Sales and Marketing

Section of the Department of Public Information produced a catalogue of human rights and related publications, which was distributed to libraries, academics, international lawyers and relevant individuals in non-governmental organizations and Governments in the Americas, the Caribbean, and the Asian and Pacific region. The Sales Office at Geneva prepared a similar catalogue for distribution in Europe, Africa and the Middle East. In addition, it produced a special illustrated book by the artist William Wilson, which brings to life the powerful text of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Similarly, a special line of souvenir items was developed to promote the fiftieth anniversary. These souvenirs included T-shirts, pens, mugs, backpacks, watches, key tags, tote bags and special books.

D. United Nations television and radio

- 70. UN in Action, a television news magazine of the Department of Public Information which is featured on CNN World Report, is distributed to 100 countries in Arabic, English, French, Russian and Spanish. During the reporting period, the following human rights programmes were produced: "Indigenous Caribs in Dominica"; "International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda hands down first sentences"; "Human rights and children in armed conflict"; "Workers' rights in Asia"; "Violence in the workplace"; "Uncertain future for International Tribunal on crimes against humanity in Cambodia"; and "United Nations teaches human rights in Cambodia".
- 71. World Chronicle, a 30-minute television discussion programme in English that is broadcast on cable television across the United States of America and in 13 other countries, covered such human rights issues as: women's rights, with Aida Gonzales-Martinez as the guest; children's rights, with the Executive Director of UNICEF; women's rights, with Noeleen Heyzer; women's rights, with Patricia Flor; war crimes, with Agwu Ukive Okali; and the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, with the High Commissioner for Human Rights.
- 72. The Department's feature documentary "For Everyone, Everywhere" deals with the origins of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. It is available in a 30-minute version in Arabic, Chinese, English, French, Russian, and Spanish; and in a 50-minute version in English and French. The Department also produced and distributed television public service announcements marking the fiftieth anniversary, in both 30-second and 60-

second versions, in Arabic, Chinese, English, French and Russian.

- 73. The Radio and Central News Service of the Department continued to cover extensively all aspects of human rights and related issues in news bulletin, weekly current affairs magazine and regional magazine programmes in 15 languages for regional and worldwide dissemination. During the reporting period, the following topics, among others, were covered: the United Nations Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman and Degrading Treatment; the question of the death penalty; ILO reports on prostitution; an alternative view on women and human rights; the worldwide right of asylum; nongovernmental organizations: the human rights grapevine; young people and reproductive rights; the child labour situation; the rights of domestic workers; promoting children's rights; the work of the Commission on Human Rights; genocide against the Kosovo Albanian population; the urging, by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, of intensification of work towards an agreement on the universality of the basic human rights; the Secretary-General calling press freedom a cornerstone of human rights; the measures taken to promote and protect the rights of children under the United Nations; equal opportunities for disabled persons; and a report on the visit by the Commissioner for Human Rights to the Balkans.
- 74. In addition, 51 radio feature programmes were exclusively devoted to the question of human rights and related issues. These programmes were broadcast in official and non-official languages, namely, Arabic; Chinese; Chinese, Kiswahili, Turkish and Urdu; English; English and adaptation in Indonesian and Kiswahili; English and adaptation in Indonesian, Hindi and Urdu; French; Hindi; Russian; Spanish; Portuguese; and Urdu. A United Nations radio officer was dispatched on-site to file reports on the visit of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights to the Balkans. The Department continued to distribute its public service announcements on human rights in various languages for regional dissemination.

E. Special events

75. Special events to observe international days or years are another way of promoting human rights issues. Events were organized at United Nations Headquarters, and the United Nations information centres and services undertook such activities at the national and local levels. For example, to mark the second observance of the United Nations International Day in Support of Victims of Torture

- on 26 June 1999, the Department of Public Information produced an information note and convened a press conference at Headquarters. An exhibit, co-sponsored by the Office of the High Commissioner and the International Council for the Rehabilitation of Torture Victims, was on display at Headquarters from 25 June to 6 August 1999.
- 76. For the International Day of the World's Indigenous People on 9 August 1999, indigenous people from around the world gathered at Headquarters to participate in special events on 9 and 10 August. A press conference, a sacred pipe ceremony and three panel discussions were followed by a cultural event of music and poetry, a tribute to indigenous human rights defenders, and the inauguration of the exhibit "Indigenous Art of the Dreamtime", featuring the work of Australian indigenous artists.

F. Outreach activities to students and educators

- 77. In cooperation with the Executive Committee of Non-Governmental Organizations associated with the Department of Public Information, the Department held its fifty-first annual Conference of Non-governmental Organizations at Headquarters from 14 to 16 September 1998, on the theme "Fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights: from words to deeds". Topics included an overview of human rights issues and the universality of human rights, the impact of globalization on development, cross-border issues, building and strengthening human rights institutions, the relationship between human rights and peace, and human rights education. A total of 1,800 representatives of non-governmental organizations attended.
- 78. In its continuing outreach activities to students and educators, the Department reissued the Universal Declaration with a parallel read-easy version and classroom exercises. Two new publications produced specifically for students at the intermediate and secondary levels, This is the United Nations (DPI/1938) and Everything You Always Wanted to Know About the United Nations (DPI/1888), extensively covered human rights issues. Extracts from Teaching About Human Rights, a teaching manual, was also reissued for use by teachers. Each month, the Department forwarded several hundred information packets to teachers, which contained the text of the Universal Declaration and other human rights-related material.

- 79. The Department, in association with various partners within and outside the United Nations, arranged several workshops for teachers. In 1998, this was done under an arrangement with the United Federation of Teachers and the New York City Board of Education. On 11 December 1998, about 350 students and 220 observers attended the Student Conference on Human Rights, convened by the Department.
- 80. The CyberSchoolBus was linked to the live Webcast of the commemoration by the General Assembly of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration, thereby providing access to young learners across the globe. This was in addition to another ongoing human rights project, that of collecting stories from young human rights activists from around the world.

G. Human Rights Day and observance of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights

- 81. The Department, with the assistance of several United Nations information centres, undertook a special project to have pro bono advertisements for the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration placed in airline in-flight magazines. Eight magazines responded to this initiative. Air France produced a special edition on the anniversary and the following airlines included articles, graphics or photographs: Aeromexico, Air Canada, British Airways, Lan Chile, Middle East Airlines, Qantas Airways and Virgin Atlantic.
- Events at Headquarters on 10 December 1998 required close cooperation between the Department of Public Information, the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the Department of General Assembly Affairs and Conference Services, the Office of the United Nations Security Coordinator, the Facilities Management Division of the Office of Central Support Services and the office of the Assistant Secretary-General for External Relations. The Human Rights Film Festival, organized by the International Council of the National Academy of Television Arts and Sciences in cooperation with the Department of Public Information, included screenings of documentaries in the Dag Hammarskjöld Library Auditorium on 3, 4, 7 and 9 December 1998. The premiere of the documentary prepared by the Department, "For Everyone, Everywhere", which contained archival footage on the history of the Universal Declaration, took place on 7 December 1998. Each showing of the documentary was followed by a panel discussion.

- 83. The 1998 Human Rights Prize award ceremony took place in the General Assembly in the presence of the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner. The Department, in cooperation with the Office of the High Commissioner, organized a press conference for the awardees immediately afterwards. On Human Rights Day, the Secretary-General officially opened the human rights exhibit organized by the Department. The exhibit, a portion of which was displayed for the launch of the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration, included several panels on all Human Rights Prize awardees since 1968. Another event co-sponsored by the Department and the Office of the High Commissioner featured three messengers of peace: Luciano Pavarotti, Michael Douglas and Anna Cataldi.
- 84. A special event, co-sponsored by the Permanent Mission of San Marino, the Office of the High Commissioner and the Department of Public Information, launched the section of the Web site of the Office containing more than 250 language versions of the Universal Declaration. Participants in the event, which was opened by the Secretary-General, included the President of the General Assembly and the Minister of Foreign and Political Affairs of San Marino. An evening recital in the General Assembly Hall featured two famous performers, Luciano Pavarotti and Wynton Marsalis, as the highlight of the Day.

H. United Nations information centres and services

1. United Nations Information Service at Geneva

- 85. The United Nations Information Service at Geneva has a special role to play in promoting human rights, given its presence at the same duty station as the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the Commission on Human Rights and its Subcommission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, and most of the sessions of the six treaty bodies.
- 86. The Information Service provided in-depth support to all aspects of the human rights programme on a continuing basis. This included the issuance of press releases on human rights matters and, in particular, press coverage in English and French of the human rights meetings held at Geneva; the provision of radio and television coverage, by holding regular briefings for the Geneva-based press; and organization of regular briefings for non-governmental organizations and university

- students. During the reporting period, the Service produced 1,552 press releases concerned with human rights issues, in English and French. These were distributed in hard copy to the 250 correspondents of the press corps at the United Nations Office at Geneva, transmitted electronically to the Department of Public Information in New York, and immediately posted on the United Nations Web site.
- 87. In the period 1998-1999, the Service continued its collaboration with the Internet team of the Office of the High Commissioner in order to ensure that its press releases on the work of the Commission on Human Rights and its Subcommission were available with links to the Web site of the Office. The Service also updated its home page in English and French, giving prominence to human rights developments.
- 88. During the reporting period, 33 of the press conferences held at the United Nations Office at Geneva concerned human rights issues. The Information Service provided television and radio coverage on the work of the Commission and its Subcommission, and on press conferences held by the High Commissioner, human rights experts and governmental representatives. These were used by Associated Press, Reuters Television and CNN, among others. It also liaised with visiting television crews and provided satellite transmission services. United Nations television coverage, including 35 items on the session of the Commission in 1999, was distributed through the European Broadcasting Union to television stations throughout the world.
- 89. In September 1998, the Information Service organized, in synergy with the annual Conference of Nongovernmental Organizations convened by the Department of Public Information at Headquarters, a special event on the theme "Education and human rights: from words to deeds". The event, to which 200 non-governmental organizations were invited, included a live telecast of the Headquarters opening, followed by a debate between nongovernmental organizations and local education practitioners on the realization of human rights.
- 90. For the United Nations Day Open House, held at the Palais des Nations on 18 October 1998, the Service organized, with the support of the European Parliament, a special exhibit commemorating the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. This graphically attractive exhibit included texts in English and French, a historical introduction to the Declaration, selected articles of the Declaration, and a section on human rights in the forthcoming century. An unprecedented 12,000 visitors viewed the exhibit. In the run-up to Human

Rights Day, the Service contacted 80 editors-in-chief in Switzerland and requested them to publish the Universal Declaration on 10 December 1998.

- 91. During the fifty-fifth session of the Commission on Human Rights and the fifty-first session of its Subcommission, the Service organized 23 briefings for representatives of non-governmental organizations, given by special rapporteurs and experts. It also arranged 35 seminars for non-governmental organizations and 95 for the public on human rights and related issues. Since April 1999, the Visitors Service at Geneva, in collaboration with the Office of the High Commissioner, has organized visits to the Palais Wilson, giving information on the building's history and the work of the secretariat.
- 92. During the reporting period, the Information Service successfully implemented an information programme to involve United Nations information centres in the work of the treaty bodies when they meet at Geneva, by sending reports on the countries concerned, background press releases and the final observations on the sessions. In return, the information centres were requested to provide media feedback. These reports and, when necessary, analyses of them, were then submitted to the Office of the High Commissioner. The same procedure was followed by the Department of Public Information when the treaty bodies met in New York.
- 93. In September 1998, the Director of the Information Service participated, on behalf of the Department of Public Information, in the discussions of the chairmen of the treaty bodies regarding press coverage and the additional measures and new initiatives which could result in increased media coverage of those bodies. One of the recommendations arising from the meeting was that the Department of Public Information should produce a 1999 calendar of the human rights treaty bodies meetings in New York and Geneva. The calendar was subsequently distributed to all United Nations information centres and services. In May 1999, the Director of the Information Service addressed, on behalf of the Department of Public Information, the meeting of special rapporteurs/experts and representatives and the meeting of chairpersons of the human rights treaty bodies. These meetings provided an opportunity to discuss ways and means to maximize the publicity given by the Department of Public Information to their work. The Service also drafted guidelines for special rapporteurs, which were intended to facilitate their relations with the media.
- 94. Besides the series of events that culminated in the special observance of Human Rights Day in 1998, the

Information Service at Geneva continued to take the lead in organizing commemorations of other related international days at the Palais des Nations, namely, the International Day for the Eradication of Poverty, 17 October; the International Day of Solidarity with the Palestinian People, 29 November; International Women's Day, 8 March; the International Day for the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, 21 March; and the International Day of the World's Indigenous Peoples, 9 August.

95. During the session of the Commission on Human Rights in 1999, the Media and Information Officer of the Office of the High Commissioner, assisted by temporary staff in the United Nations Information Service at Geneva, held daily press briefings, prepared daily press reviews on the work of the Commission and broader human rights issues, and notes to the media. The Information Service also ensured the availability of draft resolutions in the press room; apprised the office of the Spokesman for the Secretary-General of daily developments; arranged press conferences by special rapporteurs and experts for the international broadcast media; and gave interviews to the media on issues raised at the meetings of the Commission.

2. United Nations information centres and services and United Nations offices

- 96. During the period September-December 1998, most of the outreach activities of the United Nations information centres and services and United Nations offices were focused on the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and on Human Rights Day. The report of the Secretary-General on public information activities in the field of human rights, including the World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights (E/CN.4/1999/86), contains more detailed information on the activities undertaken by those centres, services and offices. A few highlights of those activities follow.
- 97. In 1998, United Nations information centres and services and United Nations offices translated and published the Universal Declaration of Human Rights into 55 local languages, including a number of widely spoken indigenous languages. Furthermore, editions adapted for children were published by the information centres at Bucharest, Lima and Rabat and the United Nations offices in Belarus and Uzbekistan. In cooperation with partners, the information centres at Lima, Madrid and Panama City produced versions targeted to the blind. Other important human rights information products were translated and, while most were distributed in printed form, they also increasingly found their way to the home pages of information centres, to CD-ROM (e.g., the information

centre at Copenhagen) and to computer diskette (e.g., the information centre at Buenos Aires).

- 98. A special effort was made to bring the human rights message into classrooms all over the world. The United Nations Information Centre at Asunción held a poster competition involving 30,000 students from 200 schools; at Buenos Aires, the Information Centre launched an interactive educational series; the Information Centre at Lagos co-sponsored a nationwide essay contest for secondary students; the Information Centre at Lima and the newspaper *El Comercio* brought together 750 students for a workshop; the Information Centre at Mexico City trained university students to brief elementary school students on human rights; while numerous information centres gave lectures and speeches or arranged workshops, seminars and briefings at educational institutions.
- 99. Several information centres used cultural events to raise awareness about human rights issues. The Information Centre at Bujumbura sponsored a song competition, the Centre at Dhaka arranged a reading of human rights poems, the Centre at Moscow co-sponsored a human rights film festival, the Centre at Prague was involved in a human rights festival which included musical performances by human rights activists, the Centre in Rome joined the opera house La Scala in arranging a concert benefiting children in Kosovo, while the Centre at Bogotá and a network of non-governmental organizations attracted 45,000 people to an outdoor rock concert. Exhibits of various kinds were arranged by the information centres at Accra, Asunción, Athens, Beirut, Brussels, Buenos Aires, Copenhagen, Dhaka, Islamabad, Lima, Lomé, London, Mexico City, Moscow, Ouagadougou, Panama City, Rabat, Sydney and Tokyo, by the information services at Geneva and Vienna, and by the United Nations office in Belarus.
- 100. During the period January-August 1999, many information centres used their close contacts with local media to promote the issue of human rights. Staff at the information centres at Asunción, Buenos Aires, Lisbon, Paris, Prague and Rome, the information services at Bangkok and Geneva, and the United Nations office in Uzbekistan gave interviews to written and electronic media, while the United Nations Information Centre at New Delhi arranged several interviews for the High Commissioner. The Information Centre at Bogotá organized two working breakfasts with media representatives to familiarize them with the local human rights office and also arranged a press conference to introduce the new representative of the High Commissioner.

- 101. Reflecting civil society's increasing interest in human rights issues, the United Nations information centres and services arranged or participated in panels, round-table meetings, workshops, briefings and model United Nations, in cooperation with non-governmental organizations, educational institutions, libraries and parliamentarians. Outreach activities of this kind were carried out by the information centres at Accra, Asunción, Beirut, Buenos Aires, Brussels, Copenhagen, Harare, Kathmandu, La Paz, Madrid, Maseru, New Delhi, Ouagadougou, Port of Spain, Rabat, Rome, Bogotá, Tehran and Tunis, the Information Service at Bangkok and the United Nations office in Uzbekistan. Lectures or speeches on human rights were given by staff of the information centres at Asunción, Athens, Colombo, Dhaka, La Paz, Lagos, Lisbon, Madrid, Mexico City, New Delhi, Ouagadougou, Panama City, Paris, Port of Spain, Pretoria, Rome, Tehran and Tunis, and of the United Nations offices in Armenia, Azerbaijan
- 102. Supplementing the traditional ways of disseminating information on the issue, such as translation and publication, the United Nations information centres and services are increasingly employing new technology such as home pages, now a feature in 24 offices. In addition, the United Nations information centre at Lisbon arranged an inter-agency video conference on women and human rights, and the information centres at Ouagadougou and Tokyo each co-produced a television programme and video. Other activities include a series of world music concerts co-organized by the United Nations Information Centre at Prague; exhibits in Minsk and Panama City; essay contests in Lagos; a school contest arranged by Information Centre in Paris; a campaign on the rights of children co-sponsored by the Information Centre in Rome; a human rights awareness campaign supported by the Information Centre at Bucharest, involving the distribution of 40,000 leaflets; an information stand at a two-day human rights event in Belgium; and a simulation at a university of the proceedings of the Human Rights Committee, co-organized by the United Nations Information Centre at Tehran.

Notes

- ¹ See Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1999, Supplement No. 3 (E/1999/23-E/CN.4/1999/167), chap. II, sect. A, resolutions 1999/64 and 1999/60, respectively.
- Official Records of the General Assembly, Fifty-fourth Session, Supplement No. 36 (A/54/36).
- ³ The report of the Workshop is contained in E/CN.4/1999/94.